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INTRODUCTION

Parks Canada’s legal mandate under the Canada National Parks Act is as follows:

4.(1) The national parks of Canada are hereby dedicated to the people of Canada for their benefit, education and enjoyment, subject to this Act and the regulations, and the parks shall be maintained and made use of so as to leave them unimpaired for the enjoyment of future generations.

On behalf of the people of Canada, Parks Canada is responsible for the protection and presentation of nationally significant examples of Canada’s natural and cultural heritage and to foster public understanding, appreciation and enjoyment in ways that ensure their ecological and commemorative integrity for present and future generations.

The “Nahanni National Park Reserve Management Plan” (2004) further states that the “Nahanni wilderness will be maintained as an essentially unaltered, primitive and unpolluted corridor, and will be sustained so that Nahanni will remain a superb wilderness representation of the Mackenzie Mountains Natural Region.”  

The focus of the technical report will be to identify issues from the proposed development by Canadian Zinc Corporation at the Prairie Creek Mine that may threaten the ability of Parks Canada to carry out its mandate to maintain the ecological integrity of Nahanni National Park.  The development under review is the Canadian Zinc Corporation Phase III Surface Drilling Exploration Program (MV EA0405-02).

Parks Canada serves in this assessment as both an expert advisor and a responsible minister.  The comments included here are offered in our departmental capacity as an expert advisor, except where it is specifically indicated otherwise.

SPECIFIC COMMENTS

Issue 1: Grizzlies 

Reference: Detailed Project Description page 52, 2nd paragraph

Developers Conclusion:

Mitigation to avoid potential conflicts with grizzlies is recommended, and includes monitoring of bears on a regular basis during exploration, through helicopter observations and a program of recording bear sightings by mine and exploration crews.  Monitoring bear activity and posting sightings of bears and bear sign on a map base (at the mine camp) will assist in this effort.  A bear awareness orientation program is given to all personnel working at the site.

Our Conclusion:

Although this mitigation is critical, it does not address managing garbage and food that may attract bears to the site and increase the probability of an incident.

Our Rationale/Evidence:

Grizzly bears are listed on Schedule 1 of the Species at Risk Act as special concern.  The “Nahanni National Park Reserve of Canada Nah(ą Dehé Management Plan” indicates that protecting grizzly bears is a key component of managing for ecological integrity.  Research by conservation biologist Dr. John Weaver (Wildlife Conservation Society) has shown that the grizzly bears around Prairie Creek also include the Park in their home range.  If CZN’s measures fail to prevent habituation of grizzly bears, a habituated grizzly bear at the mine site has the potential to pose a danger to visitors of Nahanni NPR, specifically those camped at Pulpit Rock, a popular camping spot on the South Nahanni River located approximately 20km from the mine site.  Parks Canada recommends that CZN staff implement a procedure to consult and notify Nahanni NP staff of problem bear behaviour that could threaten the safety of park visitors.

Recommendations:

1) CZN develop and implement a bear management plan with ENR and Parks Canada to enable personnel to reduce the risk of bear encounters and to adequately respond to human/bear conflict situations. This includes reporting all bear encounters to Nahanni NP staff.  

2) Garbage should be incinerated and disposal practices should be clearly outlined in the bear management plan and kitchen and any other food storage facilities should be located in a bear proof facility.

Issue 2: Aesthetics

Reference: ToR section F-2, DAR page 28, 2nd paragraph, DAR page 37 section 6.2

Developer’s Conclusion:

CZN concluded that aesthetic quality is a subjective criterion.

Our Conclusion:

While CZN is correct in saying aesthetic quality is subjective, visitors to Nahanni National Park Reserve that observe the mine site during flights to and/or from the park comment negatively on the amount of visual scarring caused by the existing drilling roads.  

Our Evidence/Rationale:

Increased roads and drill sites will add to the visual scar on the landscape.  For visitors flying to Nahanni National Park Reserve the visual scar reduces the wilderness experience. Minimizing the road length whenever possible will minimize this scar.  Also critical to minimizing the impacts to the aesthetics of the site is appropriate reclamation as discussed below.  

Recommendation:

1) CZN minimize new roads and road length where possible, and reclaim roads and drill pads as soon as possible.

Issue 3: Reclamation

Reference: ToR section E-3c, DAR section 5.3 (page 34)

Developer’s Conclusion:

CZN concludes the prospects for full ecological restoration are considered to be good, and a seed mix of native vegetation will be selected to quickly re-establish stable conditions and plant cover.

Our Conclusion:

Parks Canada disagrees with CZN’s assessment of the feasibility of revegetation.  Revegetation of the area will most likely be a lengthy process due to the limiting factors of climate, precipitation, soil fertility, and lack of research available on revegetation in the north.

Our Evidence/Rationale:

The “Nahanni National Park Reserve of Canada Nah(ą Dehé Management Plan” indicates that maintaining naturally occurring plant communities is a measure of biodiversity. Nahanni National Park Reserve is fortunate to enjoy a high level of native biodiversity, with the introduction of relatively few exotic species.  A measure of biodiversity is a fundamental indicator of ecological integrity.

Minimal native species are available for reclamation activities in northern climates, as research available on revegetation in the north is still in its infancy.  Many species listed in the “Environmental Evaluation for Cadillac Explorations Limited Prairie Creek Project” (October 1980) may not currently exist in a seed bank.  Many of these species are not found in the Alberta Native Plant Council listings (www.anpc.ab.ca/source .pdf) or with the Yukon Arctic Alpine Restoration Group listings (www.aaseed.com/ cata/catalogue.html).  In order to avoid introducing new species which have the potential of invading Nahanni National Park Reserve, CZN may need to develop a seed bank through the collection of seeds directly from the site to ensure that genetically similar indigenous species are used.  Parks Canada recognizes that in some areas, natural recovery methods may be best suited for the site.

Recommendations:

1) CZN submit a reclamation plan for approval. This should include:

· a species list from an existing seed bank source or the proposed method to develop a seed bank, ensuring genetically similar indigenous species  

· a monitoring plan

· a test site to show how revegetation is progressing

2) CZN post appropriate security deposit.

Issue 4: Water Quality

Reference: DAR page 26, 3rd paragraph

Developer’s Conclusion:

CZN proposes to collect water samples on a weekly interval from Prairie Creek when Phase 3 drilling operations are in progress.  Three locations will potentially be sampled….when either Prairie Creek is being crossed or drilling is in progress…

Our Conclusion:

Parks Canada agrees with CZN’s water sampling effort; however, Parks Canada recommends that the CZN sample for suspended sediments with a turbidity metre, immediately after every creek crossing. 

Our Rationale/Evidence:

CZN has not identified when suspended sediment sampling is to take place.  In order to determine increased sediment loads, sampling should take place immediately after a creek crossing or drilling activity.  The use of a turbidity meter would allow staff to efficiently take such samples with immediate feedback.  If a sediment plume is present, the size of the plume should to be determined, by taking various samples downriver, throughout the length of the plume.

Recommendation:

CZN conduct sediment sampling with a turbidity metre immediately after creek crossings and drilling activities.

INFORMATION REQUEST ISSUES

With regards to IR0405-002-18:  

“…Parks Canada has advised the company that its mineral interests are no longer part of the area being considered for Park expansion…”

Please note that the final paragraph is not an accurate reflection of Canada's position.  Canada respects existing third party interests, including those of Canadian Zinc.  
SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS

1) CZN develop and implement a bear management plan with ENR and Parks Canada to enable personnel to reduce the risk of bear encounters and to adequately respond to human/bear conflict situations. This includes reporting all bear encounters to Nahanni NP staff.

2) Garbage should be incinerated daily and disposal practices should be clearly outlined in the bear management plan and kitchen and any other food storage facilities should be located in a bear proof facility.


3) CZN minimize road length where possible, and reclaim roads and drill pads as soon as possible.

4) CZN submit a reclamation plan for approval. This should include:

· a species list from an existing seed bank source or the proposed method to develop a seed bank, ensuring genetically similar indigenous species  

· a monitoring plan

· a test site to show how revegetation is progressing

5) CZN post appropriate security deposit.

6) CZN post appropriate security deposit.

7) CZN conduct sediment sampling with a turbidity metre immediately after creek crossings and drilling activities.

Important research showing current levels of disturbance has been done in conjunction with land use planning for the Dehcho region. In addition to the above recommendations, Parks Canada recommends the Board consider The Dehcho Land Use Plan (draft June 2005) in its deliberations concerning this environmental assessment. 

Parks Canada would like to add that if any outstanding issues or comments arise during the technical review, CZN and MVEIRB would be notified in order to contend with the issue.  

If you have any questions, please contact Kim Schlosser at (867) 695-3151.

Yours truly,

Chuck Blyth

Superintendent, Nahanni National Park Reserve
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